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Worksession Minutes

June 7, 2021 | 7:00 pm
This meeting was held by videoconference due to the ongoing COVID-19 health emergency. The meeting was broadcast on Berwyn Heights cable TV channels and streamed on the Town website. Residents were given the opportunity to join the meeting via Zoom and comment by telephone and email.

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. Present were Mayor Amanda Dewey, Mayor Pro Tempore (MPT) Jodie Kulpa-Eddy, Councilmembers (CMs) Christopher Brittan-Powell, Jason Papanikolas and Ethan Sweep. Also present were Town Manager (TM) Laura Allen, Town Clerk Kerstin Harper, Senator Paul Pinsky, Delegate Alonzo Washington, Quantum Corporation General Counsel Kap Kapastin, Matt Tedesco with McNamee Hosea, and Nat Ballard and David Sullivan with Roger’s Consulting. 
1. Announcements
Mayor Dewey announced that the reopening from Covid-19 closures continues as hospitalization and case rates are declining. Everyone who has not already been vaccinated is encouraged to do so. While the Greenbelt Metro site has closed, many other options are available. Prince George’s County’s weekly vaccination bulletin has information about available options.
2. Approval of the Agenda

On a motion by CM Brittan Powell and second by MPT Kulpa-Eddy, the agenda was approved 5 to 0.
3. Discussion Items
Maryland Assembly legislative updates:  Mayor Dewey welcomed District 22 Senator Pinsky and Delegate Washington to give updates on the recently concluded legislative session.
Senator Paul Pinsky thanked the Council for the opportunity to provide a briefing on what was an unusual legislative session. Due to the pandemic, Senators had to be tested for the Covid-19 virus twice a week to be allowed onto the floor, where they were surrounded by a plexiglass booth and had to wear masks. All hearings were held virtually, and people were not allowed to come in for lobbying.
Senator Pinsky said legislators spent a lot of time discussing the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) and the distribution of funds to alleviate the negative impacts from the pandemic on restaurants, small businesses and the unemployed. Further, the legislature passed a major educational initiative called the “Blueprint for Maryland’s Future” which provides $4 billion above current funding formulas to implement universal Pre-K, and other early childhood programs. It also seeks to remediate students’ learning loss resulting from virtual instruction during the Covid-19 pandemic. Additional money for tutoring and summer school was provided in a separate bill. Other important initiatives included a police reform bill and an election reform bill.
Delegate Washington greeted the Council from Virginia Beach, where he is door-knocking to help elect  the first black and female governor in Virginia. He then gave a presentation on what is in the $52 billion FY 2022 budget: $21 billion to increase access to health care, $9 billion for K-12 schools, $7 billion for Colleges & Universities, including $577 million for Historically Black Colleges & Universities, $5 billion for transportation projects, and $1 billion for fighting climate change. Prince George’s County was given $1.6 billion in direct aid, which includes a bond bill for improvements to the Berwyn Heights Senior Center. 
Delegate Washington further highlighted the Maryland Relief Bill, which provides support for businesses and people impacted by the pandemic and creates an earned income tax credit for undocumented immigrants. The legislature also provided $2.5 million to compensate businesses for the loss of income due to the construction of the Purple Line, and passed a landmark Police Reform & Accountability Act, which incorporated recommendations made by a Prince George’s task force on police reform of which he was co-chair. 
Senator Pinsky and Delegate Washington responded to Councilmembers questions:

· At a May 18 Town Hall, Del. Washington and PGCPS CEO Goldson discussed the “Blueprint for Maryland’s Future” initiative for community schools, ideas on how to use ARPA funds to improve education, free summer learning programs, and plans for the 2021-2022 school year. 
· Some ARPA funding is being directed to improve mental health services. Community schools seek to provide families with wrap-around social services, including health services as well tutoring focused on grades K-3 to ensure children can read and do basic math by grade 3. 
· Funding for police was not cut in the Police Reform bill, but Prince George’s County directed $22 million to open a new mental health center and another $20 million to set up a mobile crisis unit to respond to calls for service, which will include a mental health professional.
Beltway Plaza detailed site plan: Mayor Dewey welcomed Beltway Plaza representatives Kap Kapastin, Matt Tedesco, Nat Ballard and David Sullivan for an update on the Beltway Plaza redevelopment. Matt Tedesco, Attorney with McNamee & Hosea, reviewed the evolution of the detailed site plan (DSP) for Phase I of the redevelopment, comprising the parking lot in the rear of the mall. He said the redevelopment is scheduled to proceed in 5 phases, as laid out in the conceptual site plan approved in 2019. The preliminary plan of subdivision, approved in April 2020, created the parcels and their designated public uses, while testing the adequacy of public facilities. In October 2020, a draft DSP was submitted to M-NCPPC’s Planning Department for pre-acceptance. Since then, developers have obtained input from various stakeholders. The plans are now moving through the Planning Department approval process. The first Planning Board hearing is scheduled for September 9. 
Nat Ballard, Architect with Rodgers Consulting, presented the DSP for phase I construction, which will comprise 750 apartments, a 27,000 square foot recreation center, a 90-room hotel and 4 parking garages. The complex will integrate a variety of environmental sustainability features, including landscaped green spaces, on-site stormwater management and treatment, and energy efficient construction. Connectivity within the complex and to surrounding neighborhoods as well as clustered uses to preserve open space promote a more sustainable community. A trail planned for the eastern edge of the development was moved further west leading into the center of the community and passing through a park/ events venue and by the recreation center. An ‘art walk’ and a landscaped plaza to accommodate outdoor events will be located along the northside of the AMC movie theater. Wayfinding and interpretative signage will be installed throughout the development. 
Mr. Ballard said roads inside the development will have vehicle/bicycle shared use lanes and pedestrian walkways. New sidewalks will be installed along Greenbelt Road, separated from the roadway and parking lot by green strips and trees. Similarly, roadway improvements along Breezewood Drive will include sidewalks and tree plantings.
In discussion, the Beltway Plaza representatives responded to Councilmembers’ questions:

· A traffic study associated with the preliminary plan of subdivision studied traffic impacts on the intersections of Greenbelt Road at Cherrywood Lane as well as other intersections affected by the development. As a result, a trip cap was placed on the development. All intersections passed the adequacy test. But some improvements will be made. Mr. Tedesco will email the traffic study and highlight the proposed improvements.
· No new traffic lights are proposed for roads going in or out of the development.
· Improvements will include electric vehicle charging stations, 10 for each residential building as well as for 2 new parking decks, plus infrastructure to add more in the future.
· New sidewalks along the northside of Greenbelt Road will include 5’ wide green buffers on either side and will make pedestrian access from Berwyn Heights safer. Improvements are limited by existing leases with businesses located along the frontage. Improvements to crosswalks will be considered as well.
· Redevelopment of Quantum properties on the Berwyn Heights side of Greenbelt Road (Staples, Money One) will not occur in the immediate future as redevelopment of Beltway Plaza is the first priority. The Money One property will soon have a Korean concept restaurant opening.
· Energy efficient construction will include a LEED Gold certification for Building 1a. At the existing mall, all lighting fixtures now have LED bulbs, and HVAC system upgrades are also planned.
·  Two-lane roads within the development will be relatively narrow to slow traffic down to 15 mph, and bicyclists will have the right to use the full width of a lane. A few roadways in the center of the mall are restricted to bicycles and pedestrians.
Mayor Dewey thanked Beltway Plaza for keeping Berwyn Heights informed about the development.
Reopening discussion: Mayor Dewey invited Councilmembers to discuss how the Town should go about reopening its facilities and services and asked TM Allen to give an update on the Senior Center reopening last week. TM Allen said the reopening went well. Everyone wishing to frequent the Center was asked to register and indicate on a form whether they are vaccinated and to release the Town from any liability. In addition, they are requested to sign a log and take their temperature when they enter the Senior Center. The process was put in place to comply with a Prince George’s County requirement that Senior Centers be open only to vaccinated seniors.
TM Allen continued that Town Hall is still closed although staff is working in the offices on a rotating basis, providing services by phone and email. Similarly, the Police station is open on a restricted basis, with residents being asked to call for an appointment. However, residents that turn up at the offices without an appointment have been helped. Having received inquiries as to why the offices have not reopened, TM Allen explained that the Town is following CDC and OSHA guidelines to keep staff and customers safe. Not all staff are vaccinated and therefore everyone is encouraged to keep wearing masks and remain socially distant.
In discussion, TM Allen answered Councilmembers’ questions.

· Generally, she intends to reopen facilities in a gradual fashion and assess how the reopening of Senior Center is working before opening the Love Room and 2nd Floor of the Town Center. Once the facilities are open, Town organizations can decide whether to meet in person or virtually.

· The Town office may initially be opened for walk-ins for 2 days a week. This would leave time to perform additional cleaning.
· The Town Center elevator has passed inspection and need not be a factor in deciding when to reopen the 2nd floor. However, the Town plans to replace the elevator with funds from the State bond bill it received this year because it has become unreliable and often stops working when events are being held. Director Hall and TM Assistant Odoi have begun to look for State or local government contracts onto which the Town could piggyback. The time for installing a new elevator might take several months but could take longer, if the Town has to spec the elevator itself and go out to bid. 

It was suggested to hold off on reopening the 2nd floor until the elevator has been replaced or otherwise to post instructions on what to do if the elevator doors get stuck.

There ensued discussion about resuming in-person Council meetings. TM Allen advised that the fire code sets the Council Chamber capacity at 15 people. The decision when and how to resume in-person meetings is up to the Council. A hybrid model might be considered to start with, i.e. holding a combination of virtual and in-person meetings. Retaining a virtual meeting would make it easier for guests to participate and give presentations. The following points were made:

· When the Council resumes in-person meetings, no one should be turned away when attendance has reached capacity. Everyone should have full access and the same opportunities to speak.
· In-person meetings could be held on the Town Center 2nd floor, which has a higher capacity limit.
· Some residents who attended in-person meetings regularly before the pandemic currently do not have access to meetings because they cannot or do not wish to participate virtually. 
· In-person meetings could be held on a trial basis in July and adjustments made, as needed.

· If meeting in person, a waiting room could be opened for overflow participants who could be rotated in.
· The Council has a responsibility to keep everyone safe and should be cautious about holding in-person meetings too soon. 
· The Council also has a responsibility to lead people out of the pandemic. Waiting until everyone is comfortable has its own drawbacks. 
· If it is decided to wait to meet in person, a time for reassessing the situation should be set.
Mayor Dewey clarified that Councilmembers appear to reference two different hybrid models: 1) holding one virtual and two regular meetings per month; and 2) holding in-person meetings but with a virtual participation option. The latter would require TM Allen to look into the technical feasibility of enabling virtual participation during in-person meetings. Council agreed to wait to make a decision on resuming in-person meetings until TM Allen can report back on the technical feasibility of this option. A low-tech alternative might be to have residents, who do not wish to participate in person, to call in on the conference phone.
Mayor Dewey noted that Town organizations can now request holding events with the Town office. Events will be approved or denied based on the restrictions currently in place. National Night Out, held under the auspices of Berwyn Heights Police, is currently planned to be an in-person event.
PGCMA budget: Mayor Dewey explained that the Prince George’s County Municipal Association (PGCMA) at its last meeting presented a budget that was not balanced due to a proposed pilot program to be paid from the fund balance. The Council is requested to weigh in on how Berwyn Heights should vote on adopting the PGCMA budget. 
MPT Kulpa-Eddy said the FY 2022 budget includes 2 items that are not in the current budget, a Zoom account and an administrative assistant to handle social media. The assistant would be hired under a one-year pilot program. Member cities have expressed concern about there being no revenue stream if the assistant position is kept after the pilot year. The PGCMA board was supposed to send out an updated budget to show how the position would be funded in the future, but so far none has been received. The Council agreed for Mayor Dewey to send a message to the PGCMA treasurer indicating the Town’s interest to know how the assistant position would be funded. It is hoped this may trigger an updated budget to be sent. 
Town-wide cleanup (added item): CM Brittan-Powell said the Town used to schedule a special refuse collection day after the Town-wide yard sale to pick up any unsold yard sale item residents wanted to dispose of. The cleanup was held to coincide with a free tipping day at the County landfill, which has since been abolished. He asked the Council to give consideration to re-establishing the Town-wide cleanup and pay for the disposal. 

In discussion, it was noted that the last Town-wide cleanup occurred 5 or 6 years ago. If the Town were to resume a cleanup day, the cost of doing so should be determined first. Mayor Dewey suggested a possible alternative, i.e. publicizing recycling or donation options for unsold yard sale items instead of disposing them at the landfill. The Green Team and/ or Recreation Council may be interested in exploring a partnership with non-profits such as the Habitat for Humanity Restore, to organize a pickup day following the yard sale. It was agreed to publish recycling options in the e-newsletter this year and explore a partnership for collecting yard sale leftovers next year.
4. Department Reports
Mayor Dewey announced several items of interest to be discussed at the upcoming Town meeting and the latest changes in Covid protocols, including the lifting of a mask mandate at the County level. However, businesses may continue to require masks in their establishment. Unvaccinated persons are encouraged to wear masks and to get vaccinated. BHPD will host another Coffee with Cops this coming Friday and several Councilmembers will attend the MML in-person conference later this month, and with others will attend the virtual conference in July.
MPT Kulpa-Eddy reported that she attended a virtual MML webinar on the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) funding. Residents should watch for surveys and other ways in which the Council will solicit input as to how this money should be spent. She also attended a PGCMA meeting at which the FY 2022 budget and Covid reopening plans were topics of discussion. Upcoming opportunities for public comment include a community conversation on re-envisioning the Paint Branch Golf Course on June 15, a comment period running from May 20 to August 12 for the managed lane study of I-270 regarding the setting of toll rates, and a meeting on the Prince George’s Cultural Arts Study focused on the Latino community on June 9. Further, the PGCPS school boundary initiative has entered phase II and solicits comments on a draft boundary scenarios report. Input can be given via an online survey or explore tool.
CM Papanikolas announced that following the reopening, unemployment benefits will end on July 3, including for independent contractors. TM Allen reported that she had 6-7 people come out for her meet-and-greet and that Melanie Friesen has been hired as the new Town Clerk to replace Clerk Harper, who is retiring. Ms. Friesen has been the Treasurer for the Town of Cheverly as well as back-up Town Clerk.
CM Brittan-Powell noted that a property on Ballew Avenue the Town might be interested in acquiring has put up a ‘for lease’ sign. The Council may at some point want to look into the possibility of assuming the authority with neighboring jurisdictions for issuing building permits, as the County’s process is cumbersome. CM Papanikolas added that College Park has been studying the issue with a report due to come out in the fall that has been supported by the Town. 
CM Sweep announced that the street sweeper will be in Town the week of June 14. Public Works is aware of a litter problem at Lake Artemesia Park and is working with M-NCPPC’s Parks & Recreation Department to remedy it. Mayor Dewey added that Park & Planning has reduced the number of trash cans in the park because its equipment has trouble accessing some of them and to reduce its carbon footprint. They could have done a better job communicating their plans. The Town is encouraging them to get different equipment, but in the meantime, everyone is requested to carry their trash out.
5. Resident and Community Comments

There were none.
On a motion by MPT Kulpa-Eddy and second by CM Brittan-Powell, the meeting was adjourned at 9:52 p.m.
Signed: Kerstin Harper, Town Clerk
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